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FINANCE CIP SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

August 27, 2012
8:30 a.m.
City Council Conference Room A
Suite 425, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Richard Clark (Chair) and Robin Lumb
Excused: Council Member Reggie Brown
Also: Council Members Lori Boyer, Bill Gulliford and Doyle Carter (arr. 12:33); Janice Billy and Phillip Peterson - Council Auditor’s Office; Carol Owens – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees
The Chairman called the meeting to order at 12:00 p.m. and announced that the committee would hold another meeting on Thursday, August 29th during the Finance Committee budget hearing lunch break in order to finalize its recommendation the full committee for consideration on Friday the 30th.
Mr. Clark stated that the City’s debt ratios are generally good and the City has borrowing capacity and a great many capital needs.  He urged a return to regular annual CIP allocations for routine needs and a short-sighted deferral of routine capital spending until a River City Renaissance or Better Jacksonville Plan with hundreds of millions of dollars of borrowing is needed to bring the City’s capital assets back up to an acceptable standard. He noted that council members had been invited to submit CIP project ideas for their districts and for the City, but only a couple of members have responded to date.  He urged the committee to develop a very specific project list and then stick with that list – don’t let priorities change and projects appear on and disappear from the list as councils and mayors come and go.
Council Member Lumb was tasked with reviewing roadway projects for the meeting.  He reported that some pay-as-you-go funding was put into the Public Works road budget earlier in the budget hearing process using funding reallocated from the Supervisor of Elections’ Gateway operations center.  His priority was to identify projects that will utilize public-private funding partnerships and will have an immediate stimulative effect on the economy.  He recommended 4 projects to be included in the CIP for the coming year:

· New World Avenue extension – the project is largely designed, permitted and ready to construct; a private developer will donate 34 acres for the roadway; the project will provide full access to a School Board parcel that will facilitate the construction of a new middle and high school near Cecil Commerce Center; and a development plan to construct 600 units of workforce housing will be assisted by the project.

· Parramore Road extension – the project will tie in to the new Collins Road/Blanding Boulevard/I-295 interchange project; a private developer will pay 60% of the cost of the road to facilitate future development

· Kernan Boulevard widening – north from Butler Boulevard; $12-15 million total cost, $4 million available in fair share sector fund

· Crystal Springs Road - $2.6 million in FDOT funding and $3 million in City funding to tie in to the Marietta interchange/Ramona Boulevard work

Mr. Clark asked the Finance Department to report how much funding needs to be allocated in FY13-14 and each of the succeeding four years for projects that the subcommittee will recommend adding to the CIP.  He urged council members and departmental representatives to submit the full range of projects that are foreseen as necessary in the next few years, from which the CIP Committee will develop a feasible, fundable list.

Chairman Clark presented the following list of suggested parks and recreation projects by City Council district:

· District 1 – Rondette Park (field rehabilitation)

· District 2 – Abess Park , Saratoga Pond dredging

· District 3 – Patton Park (reuse water line extension)

· District 5 – Losco Road Park (Loblolly mitigation bank funding available)

· District 6 – Chuck Rogers Park

· District 7 – Harts Road Park, Metropolitan Park

· District 8 – Ray Greene Park

· District 9 – Woodstock Park, Hammond Park

· District 10 – Lonnie Miller Park, Bob Hayes Sports Complex

· District 11 – Sheffield Park

· District 13 – 9A/Baymeadows Regional Park

· District 14 – Riverside duck pond dredging

Council Member Boyer suggested the following additions/amendments to the proposed FY14 CIP:

· Americans with Disabilities Act compliance - $1.9 million (not the $3.8 million listed – accidental double-counting)

· Metropolitan Park – originally had $13.87 million allocated but much of that funding has been moved to other projects; schedule $125,000 for initial design of park improvements; Metropolitan Park Trust Funds are available for allocation to this project.
· Riverplace Boulevard bike lane – is #1 on the Mobility Plan for bicycle projects; $132,000 is available for reallocation from the San Marco streetscape project

· Public Works drainage – put the LaSalle Street outfall project back in the  CIP 

· Losco Park trail – use Loblolly Mitigation Bank funding

· Citywide sidewalk/curb and gutter construction – allocate $1 million from the San Marco streetscape project, $400,000 from a CDBG grant, and allocate the remainder up to $2 million from fair share and mobility fees
· Public Works drainage – put in a project for Colonial Lake/Rio Lindo drainage, not funded, but in the plan for future construction

Ms. Boyer noted that there are no projects for ash site remediation or the Southside incinerator site cleanup in the proposed CIP, although there are dollars in project funds for that work.  Jeff Foster, Acting Chief of the Solid Waste Division, said that work will begin in the not-too-distant future, and Ms. Boyer advocated for listing them in the plan if construction is imminent.

Kurt Wilson of the Fire and Rescue Department presented and discussed a handout showing the department’s capital needs.  He requested funding for two major projects in the upcoming year:

· Vehicle replacement – the department needs to replace numerous cars, rescue units and fire trucks due to age, wear, and excessive repair costs; recommend 10 engines, 10 rescue units and 7 light vehicles at a cost of $5.5 million in FY14
· Mobile data units – hundreds of units will be 4 years old in FY14 and out of warranty; recommend replacing 75 units (60 rescue units, 15 chiefs’ vehicles) at a cost of $295,455
Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy stated that she would work with the Public Works Department on the proposed road project list to determine if mobility fees are available to be used for any of the projects.  An Ordinance Code waiver may be necessary to allocate interest earnings on mobility fees to projects.  Chairman Clark noted that the Parks and Recreation Department is also in need of park management and asset tracking/management computer systems to make their operations more efficient and to better track and project maintenance and repair needs for park facilities.

Usha Mohan, Chief of the Information Technologies Division, presented a list of ITD’s top CIP priorities:

· SAN disk replacement – urgently needs to be done this year

· Automated vehicle locator system – new GPS technology is available to increase usability

· Consolidation of all the City and related agency web sites onto one platform – individual agency web sites will still be customizable for look and branding

· Customer relations management software (CRM) 

· Interactive voice response technology for the CARE system so callers don’t have to wait to talk to a customer service representative

· Document management system – expand and upgrade the current system to serve more departments and reduce copying and paper storage costs

Chairman Clark said that he would distribute the results of today’s meeting to all council members with project lists and cost estimates and would solicit final input for Thursday’s meeting, at which a final CIP proposal will be adopted for the Finance Committee to consider on Friday, August 30th.  Then after the budget process is completed, the CIP needs to be rebuilt from the bottom up with substantial City Council involvement in project identification and prioritization.

There being no further business, the agenda meeting was adjourned at 12:57 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 8.27.13   4:00 p.m.

4

